BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held – 8th May 2014
Present:
Councillor Steve Bellamy - Chair

Councillors Mike Brown, Maggie Don, Jenny Henson and Ellie Manns 
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton (Counties)


Mick Springthorpe (Town Centre)

Sandra Nash (Counties)

Trevor Nash (Counties)
Josephine Copson (Alfred Street)
Jim French (Desborough)

Martyn Lund (Highfield Road)


Mark Ingram (Sackville Street)

Brent Woodford (Ashley)
Also Present:
John Conway (Head of Housing)

Anne Coulson (Housing)

Pearl Nathaniel (Finance)

David Pope (Committee Administrator)
13.TF.126
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Hayley Fountain, Gloria Tubb, Darren Ibell, Linda Nash and Leona Mantle.
13.TF.127
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None

13.TF.128
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 10th April 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.TF.129
MATTERS ARISING

13.TF.115 – Tenants’ Forum Constitution
It was noted that the revised constitution had been approved by both the Executive Committee and Full Council. The forum was thanked for its involvement in the process and further noted that the elections for the positions of Chair and Vice-Chair would take place at the June meeting of the forum under the new rules. 

13.TF.130
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

None
13.TF.131 
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
John Conway provided the forum with an update on the HRA Capital Programme.
The forum was supplied with the updated capital programme document that had been approved at the previous meeting. It was noted that, in future, the document would be supplied with the agenda to provide forum members with sufficient time to examine projects taking place in their areas and to prepare any questions that may arise.

The new document contained a summary of the HRA programme, with the works undertaken by Environmental Care due to be included in the next edition. The budget for 2014/15 was highlighted and current capital spend figure of £240k was detailed.

The following projects were outlined:-

· Roof Renewals in Burton Latimer – Tenders had been received and reviewed with Section 20 notices issued to leaseholders at the end of April

· External Door Replacement – Door replacements would take place in two phases, the first at Weekly Glebe Road. Tenders were currently under review.

· External Wall Insulation – A project to provide insulation to solid wall properties, commencing with seven properties in Broughton.

· Structural Improvements – A project providing ad hoc underpinning and damp proofing works where necessary.

· Environmental Improvements – Highfield Road to receive new recycling and bin areas for three blocks of flats. 
· Decent Homes Fire Precautions – Replacement of timber fire doors with GRP doors in Highfield Road and Weekly Glebe Road.

· Car Park Enhancements – Three projects in Desborough High Street, Saxon Close and Hawkins Close for resurfacing and repairs of parking areas and garages.

· Hampden Crescent Regeneration - Refurbishment and environmental improvements including the internal remodelling of blocks. The scheme was at the feasibility stage and would be brought to the forum in due course

· Decent Homes Fire Precautions – Various remedial works identified during fire risk assessments at Hazeland House and Harry Potter House. Tender documents were being prepared.

· Homes for the Future – Refurbishment of pre-1945 properties to provide safe, modern, energy efficient homes. Works were nearly completed on initial properties at 2 and 5 Addison Road, Desborough. It was anticipated that these properties would be included in the annual housing tour.

The meeting was also presented with samples of four kitchen unit fascias and two kitchen worktops that would potentially provide the standard choice across the whole of KBC’s housing stock in future. The contract to supply these was out to tender, with the selected contractor to be based on price and quality, including efficiency of delivering goods to site. It was noted that the two Homes for the Future properties in Addison Road already had the units installed.  

13.TF.132
HIGHFIELD OPEN HOUSE EVENT
John Conway provided a presentation on the Highfield Open House Event that had taken place on 22nd March 2014. 
The meeting noted that since the introduction of the under-occupation penalty, KBC had experienced difficulties in letting certain larger properties. A decision had therefore been taken to examine more innovative methods of connecting with potential tenants. 
In association with other local housing providers, an open house marketing event was held on the Highfield estate, providing potential tenants with the opportunity to view properties available in the area. Additionally, a same-day Keyways registration offer was extended to all those providing the necessary documentation on the day. 
Highfield Road Community Centre was the hub for the event, with over 100 households in attendance between 10am and 4pm, although people had started to arrive from 8.20am. A total of 45 applications had been made live on Keyways, either on the day, or early the next week, and 50 bids had been received on ten vacant properties across the Highfield estate. All of those vacant properties had now been let. 

The event had been evaluated as a success by both officers and the public and methods had been sought to build similar events into the work of the Housing service unit.  A housing road-show advertising all KBC’s housing services in one place was also up for consideration. 

Forum members believed that it was vitally important for KBC to reach out into the community as it had done at Highfield, and that this had proved a major factor in the success of the event.
13.TF.133
COMMUNAL AREAS

Anne Coulson led a discussion item on the topic of Communal Areas within KBC properties.

The meeting was advised that communal areas were not part of tenants’ homes; but provided tenants’ with access to their residences. Additionally, KBC maintained a responsibility to meet legal safety requirements and to minimise risks in these areas. The meeting heard that items stored in communal areas posed various risks, not only as trip hazards, but also in terms of flammability and toxic fumes. 

The presentation highlighted issues in various communal areas across the borough, which ranged from floral displays and soft furnishings through to storage of mobility scooters and motorcycles. 


The forum was asked to consider what items should be allowed in communal areas, how to inform tenants of any changes and how to best enforce any new rules introduced.


At the conclusion of debate, the following points had been made:-

· A small phased project for the storage of mobility scooters was being considered for the capital programme;
· Items in communal areas could provoke disagreements between neighbours;
· Communal areas could be cleared during renovation work to reduce the likelihood of objections from tenants;
· Communal murals could be considered as a method of brightening areas;

· Any potential new policy could be introduced following the communal area cleaning process;
It was considered that given the controversial nature of the topic amongst tenants, a proportionate approach would be taken to avoid angering or alienating those who took pride in improving the look of their communal areas. 

13.TF.134
CONNECT
Brian Kimpton reported that the summer edition of Connect was currently in production.
13.TF.135   TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the panel had now concluded their review into Introductory Tenancies with the associated report also finalised. It was anticipated that this report would be brought to the next meeting of the forum in June. 
13.TF.136
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The forum noted that the annual housing tour would take place on 10th July 2014.
Discussions had been held regarding a potential rent increase meeting, to be held in spring 2015, which would provide tenants with increased input into the rent setting process. The meeting noted the potential for considering differing levels of rent increase, a practice that had ended during the previous housing subsidy system. 
13.TF.137
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Trevor Nash.
13.TF.138
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 12th June 2014. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7.40pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
8.5.14

